Wright State University Boonshoft School of Medicine

Faculty Meeting

May 21, 2009, 4:30 p.m.

MINUTES

1.
Approval of Minutes

A motion was made by Dr. Robert Fyffe to approve the minutes of May 15, 2008.  Said motion was seconded by Dr. Paul Koles and unanimously carried.

2.
Report of the Dean – Howard Part, M.D.

(Executive Committee Report) See Attachment 1
3.
Reports of Committees

a. Admissions Committee –Gary LeRoy, Ph.D., Chair, Stephen Peterson, Ph.D. presented 

See Attachment 2

b. Bylaws Committee – David Cool, Ph.D., Chair

No report

c. Faculty Curriculum Committee –Bruce Binder, M.D., Ph.D., Chair, Dean Parmelee, M.D. presented

See Attachment 3
d. Faculty Development Committee – Lawrence Prochaska, Ph.D., Chair presented

See Attachment 4

e. Nominating Committee –  Tim Janz, M.D., Chair presented
See Attachment 5 

f. Research Committee – Ronald Markert, Ph.D., Chair presented
See Attachment 6

g. Student Promotions Committee –Mike Marcus, M.D., Chair, Stephen Peterson, Ph.D. presented
See Attachment 7
4.
Reports of Special or ad hoc Committees
None

5.
Introduction of New Members of the Faculty


None

6.
Old and Unfinished Business

None

7.
New Business


a.
GME Statement of Institutional Support – Al Painter, Psy.D. presented



See attachment 8

A motion was made by Dr. Art Pickoff to approve the GME Statement of Institutional Support.  Said motion was seconded by Dr. Tim Janz and unanimously approved.

8.
Adjournment

There being no further business, the meeting adjourned at 5:25 p.m. The next Faculty meeting is scheduled for Thursday, May 20, 2010 at 4:30 p.m. in Room 103 University Park, 3817 Colonel Glenn Hwy.  

Attachments: Committee Reports

Minutes respectfully submitted by Kym Sellers
**NEXT FACULTY MEETING IS THURSDAY, MAY 20, 2010, 4:30 P.M., 

103 Dean’s Conference Room, 3817 Colonel Glenn Hwy.
Attachment 1


The Executive Committee has held ten meetings since the May 15, 2008 Faculty Meeting.  The following is a synopsis of the items shared by the Dean and Executive Committee members at these meetings:

A. LOCAL ISSUES

Dermatology

Dr. Heffernan has stepped down as chair to enter private practice and Dr. Julian Trevino was appointed acting chair of Dermatology effective April 9, 2009.

Emergency Medicine

Dr. Hamilton will be stepping down as chair of Emergency Medicine and Dr. Jim Brown will begin as acting chair July 2009.  Dr. Hamilton will continue a leadership role with the National Center for Medical Readiness and in advancing collaborations with WPAFB.  

Family Medicine

In January 2009, the Department of Family Medicine moved to the Ollie Davis Medical Arts and Education Center at 68 Darst Road, Beavercreek, OH  45440.  The new phone number is (937) 458.6750 and the clinic phone number is (937) 458.6700. The official grand opening was planned for May 27th, 2009.

Residents as Teachers

The “Residents as Teachers” (R.A.T.) series was initiated on November 20, 2008 and attended by approximately 24 trainees.  Drs. Jim Brown, Greg Toussaint, and Albert Painter served as faculty for the activity entitled "Improving Communications and Feedback Skills".  Evaluations were excellent and a follow up event is planned for spring 2009.

Modular Emergency Medical System

The Ohio Department of Health (ODH) collaborated with the department of Emergency Medicine to establish the Modular Emergency Medical System (MEMS) to address the challenges of a large-scale emergency such as a natural disaster or terrorist attack, and to ensure that care providers are prepared to respond quickly and effectively in times of crisis.  The primary purpose of the MEMS program is to develop and maintain a statewide network of mobile Acute Care Centers (ACC) and Neighborhood Emergency Help Centers (NEHC).  The ACCs and NEHCs provide support to hospitals, primary care offices and other health care systems during emergencies.

White Hall Grand Opening 

The grand opening was held September 12, 2008 and was very well received.  

Grant Consulting Support – Dr. Fyffe

Lillian M. Pubols, Ph.D. provides grant consulting services to Wright State University Boonshoft School of Medicine. She can advise fully affiliated faculty who are developing grant submissions or resubmissions to the National Institutes of Health (NIH). Consulting support for other funding organizations may be considered.  Consulting costs are covered by the Office of Research Affairs.  Faculty who wish to consult with Dr. Pubols are encouraged to do so early in the proposal development process, and no later than 10 weeks before the grant deadline.  Interested faculty should contact Associate Dean Robert Fyffe (robert.fyffe@wright.edu; 775-3018) to initiate the consultation.  Go to http://www.med.wright.edu/ra/re/ for more information.

Promotions

All 11 faculty promotions submitted by the School were approved at the University Promotion and Tenure Committee. Dr. Prochaska did an outstanding job in his duties as chair of the school’s Faculty Development Committee.

Fordham Health Sciences Library

Sheila Shellabarger provided an update on the consolidation of The Fordham Health Sciences Library with the Dunbar Library in an effort to reduce expenses while still preserving the quality of operations.  The University Libraries has created a blog, which is available at the University Libraries website, to share information as it becomes available. Part of the health sciences library will be converted to classroom space, which continues to be a much needed commodity on campus.  The last day for the Fordham Health Sciences Library to be open is June 12.  All collections will be moved to the Dunbar Library. 

University Cost-cutting Measures

The University is trying to reduce costs whenever and where ever possible.  Department chairs are being asked to avoid unnecessary travel and alert faculty to exercise appropriate restraint while using the university procards.  

Professionalism Task force 

Dr. Lawhorne chaired this multidisciplinary task force which developed 2 policies: Pharmaceutical/Medical Devices Industry Conflict of Interest Policy and Code of Faculty Behavior.  Serving with Dr. Lawhorne on the task force were:  Drs. Ann Burke, Margaret Dunn, Ashley Fernandes, Jerry Kay, Gary LeRoy, Mariana Morris, Robert Reece, Mark Rich, and Roslyn Scott.

As background for these policies, articles in JAMA and the Academic Medicine highlight the issues of conflict of interest.  The AAMC has recommended that policies should be in place to address these issues within the year.  Policies from several institutions were consulted in preparing these documents.  The BSOM has a student code of conduct policy, and such a policy for faculty should also be in place.  

Student Promotions Policy Change 

A maximum time from matriculation to graduation of seven (7) years was unanimously approved by Executive Committee at its’ meeting on October 16, 2008.  Some schools have 6 to 9 years, and we have found that 7 years is the best for most students.  This will not affect dual degree students.  

Medical Student Research Forum

The students have organized their first annual medical student research symposium, which was Friday, May 1, 6:00 p.m. in White Hall.  Jessica Hoying and several of her classmates worked on organizing this event and faculty were encouraged to attend and show their support.    

Medical Student Radio Station

Dr. Leroy joined several medical students at noon on Easter Sunday to kick off the only radio show hosted and produced solely by medical students. The show will air every Sunday at noon on WWSU 106.9 FM.  The website is radiorounds.blogspot.com, Email: radiorounds@gmail.com, Live Streaming:  http://www.wright.edu/studentorgs/wwsu/. The show will be hosted by Lakshmana Swamy and Avash Kalra.

BSOM/WSRI Joint Task Force

Dr. Bob Fyffe and Dr. S. Narayanan, Professor and Chair of Biomedical Industrial & Human Factors Engineering will co-chair a task force to address new areas of opportunities.  The research institute is part of WSU’s strategic investment to adapt to the changing needs of sponsored research and geared towards building partnerships, creating opportunities, and enabling excellence in research and education.

USMLE Information

All members of the class of 2009 passed USMLE Step 2 on their first attempt.  Additionally, their scores were above the national average.

Branding Update

The rebranding of the BSOM and the WSP logos was completed in 2008.   

LCME Self-Study and Site visit
Dean Part and President Hopkins met with the site team together for an exit interview and it was a very positive meeting.  The team shared its’ draft letter and there were two concerns noted: one was almost a direct quote from our self-study summary regarding tying teaching objectives to outcome measures.  The second was our FCC wasn’t adequately tracking and tying measurements to outcomes.  This is a preliminary report and may be adjusted by the full LCME committee.  The final report won’t come for approximately two-three months.

Staff Separation Incentive

In light of the current economy and budget climate, other universities in Ohio have begun layoffs, hiring freezes, etc.  President Hopkins has assured us that WSU will look for ways to balance the budget shortfalls with as little impact on staff as possible.  In an effort to alleviate budget constraints, the administration pending BOT will be offering a voluntary separation incentive to faculty and staff. The administration hopes to have the plan finalized and announced to the University community by the end of May or early June. Details of the plan are not available at this time. 

B. STATE ISSUES
Scholarships

Dr. Part and Dr. Leroy met with State Representative Peggy Lehner to discuss the possibility of tying state supported scholarships for students choosing primary care, who pledge to stay in Ohio. 

Medical Home

Creation of a state supported Patient Centered Medical Home demonstration site in the Dayton region is an active topic of discussion with Representative Lehner and a broad coalition of community leaders. This initiative is designed to simultaneously enhance community primary care practices and improve pipeline issues for future primary care physicians in the Dayton region. If successful the model could be replicated in other parts of the state. 

Family Medicine: 3+3 Program

The Ohio medical schools recently explored the possibility of creating an accelerated family medicine program. The program condenses medical school and residency for those interested in family medicine to 6 years instead of 7.  Dr. Part charged a committee comprised of the family medicine chairs from all the Ohio medical schools to proceed with the planning. Unfortunately the ACGME is unwilling to consider combining the final year of medical school with the first year of postgraduate training. Therefore the project is unlikely to go forward. 

State Budget Shortfall
The budget cuts the BSOM has sustained thus far in FY 09: Initial cut was 4.75% to AHEC, FM, Primary Care, Geriatrics and the Clinical Teaching Subsidy, with no reduction in the State Share of Instruction; the second cut was 5.75% to AHEC, FM, Primary Care, and Geriatrics, and a 3.5% reduction in the Clinical Teaching Subsidy.  The State Share of Instruction was spared in the second round cut.  All cuts were retroactive to July 1, 2008. Therefore the cuts are permanent budget reductions. The governor signaled that next year might be even rougher.  

Recently the Governor’s office announced an additional budget shortfall that may be as much as $1 billion.  The Senate is preparing its version of the budget taking the new shortfall into account. The Governor and Chancellor continue to be strong supporters of higher education. Dr. Fyffe mentioned that the Inter-University Council commending them on their support of higher education sent a letter of appreciation to the governor and chancellor. Hopefully, higher education will be spared additional cuts. We do not expect to increase more than 5%, since our tuition ranks in the top 10% of publicly assisted medical schools and we need to keep student costs down. 

University System of Ohio Update
The governor and chancellor are trying to align the state university system with economic growth. They have established outcome measures for universities that predominately relate to the undergraduate programming but at least two important measures relate to the BSOM; 1) the research enterprise, with the expectation that biomedical research will not only flourish but will also result in technology transfer and job creation and 2) retention of our graduates in the state of Ohio. 

University System of Ohio, Centers of Excellence

The new strategic plan for higher education in Ohio calls for the development of University System of Ohio (USO) Centers of Excellence. The goal is to identify areas of excellence within each university in the state of Ohio.  The number of Centers established at any University will be commensurate with its size.  The USO Centers of Excellence are completely distinct from existing Centers of Excellence already established at Wright State.  WSU will continue to support existing Centers of Excellence.  Each USO Center is expected to have a positive economic benefit to the region, and assist with defining the mission and unique attributes of the campus it is associated with.  One mandated criterion is that a USO Center of Excellence must exemplify the distinctive mission of WSU as stated in the University’s Strategic Plan.  It is unlikely that there will be funding available to support these new centers because of the economic down turn; however the Centers will position the University for future funding.  The state will judge these according to international prominence with a clear path to economic development.  

Two of the top three submissions ranked by an internal WSU committee were from the BSOM; The National Medical Readiness and Neuroscience, respectively ranked 1 and 2.  Both of these proposals have the ability to secure extramural funding and have the ability to create jobs. Sundaram Narayanan, who made a presentation to the EC on the Wright State Research Institute, submitted the third ranked proposal.   The Chancellor will be bringing staff from the Department of Development with him to WSU to review proposals on June 2. 

C. NATIONAL ISSUES
NIH Changes
The NIH made some changes to enhance its peer review process, which will impact several issues from the length of the proposal to the criteria for review.  An NIH workshop was held on Monday, November 10, 2008.  Dr. Fyffe and several other faculty who are members of NIH Study Sections participated in a panel discussion.  

Dr. Fyffe reported at the March 2009 meeting that there are many grants available with very short submission deadlines.  Please go to the NIH website for information regarding grants germane to your interest, and follow up with specific Program Directors to ensure the correct area to submit a grant.  If anyone would like help, contact Bob Fyffe at (937) 775.3018 or robert.fyffe@wright.edu.

Federal Stimulus Package
In addition to NIH support the stimulus package will be used by the Governor to help offset some of the large projected state shortfall in the new biennial budget. This is one time support and will ultimately need to be addressed through budget reductions or increased tax revenues in subsequent budgets. 

5.20.09
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Wright State University Boonshoft School of Medicine

Report of the Admissions Committee

BSOM Faculty Meeting

May 21, 2009
Applicants, Meetings & Convocation

· A workshop was held in September, 2008 at the Polen Farm

· 2,832 applications were received from applicants
· 450 applicants were interviewed
· 14 meetings were held from September to April to discuss and rate applicants
· Five Early Decision Program applicants were accepted on October 1, 2008

· Five Early Assurance Program applicants have conditional acceptances and are expected to matriculate

· A total of 102 applicants were committed to attend as of May 11, 2009

· Convocation will be held on Sunday, August 2, 2009 at the Schuster Center

Early Assurance Program Applicants Applying at the End of the Sophomore Year for Entry in 2011

· Five applications were received, four from Wright State U undergrads and one from a U of Dayton undergrad
· Four applicants will be interviewed in May, 2009
Third Year Transfer Applicants

· The School fills positions on a space available basis.  As of this date, there are no positions available.  


May 12, 2009
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Wright State University Boonshoft School of Medicine

Faculty Curriculum Committee (and Subcommittees)

Annual Report to Faculty 

May 21, 2009

Activities:

· Converted Population Medicine from a longitudinal course to an area of interest to be included throughout the curriculum, with appointment of a “Pop Med Czar” to oversee content and placement, and to assure that content is covered adequately

· Monitored successful conversion of EBCDM from a longitudinal course to a 3-week long block course

· Established policy for a requirement that all work toward MD degree be completed in 7 years

· Oversaw initiation of first portion of service learning curriculum in Biennium 1.  Continued to develop service learning curriculum for Biennium 2.

· Establishment of objectives for each Biennium 1 course and Biennium 2 clerkship that were consistent with the BSOM Educational Objectives

· Worked toward greater standardization of clerkship evaluations, including revision of evaluation tool 

· Developed policy to standardize shelf exams across clerkships, including moving test sites for all to campus, initiating shelf exam for Family Medicine, and standardizing pass threshold, make-up policy, etc.

· Worked on standardization of 4th year OSCE as assessment tool 

· Developed policy regarding dereliction of duty by students

· Developed policy regarding guidelines for Biennium 2 Student Initiated Electives 

· Reviewed annual report of Associate Dean of Academic Affairs, 2008 Graduation Questionnaire (from AAMC)

· Continued course reviews for Biennium 1 courses

· Continued clerkship reviews for Biennium 2 required clerkships

Other Issues:

· Biennium 1 Subcommittee has begun every meeting with a 30 minute presentation entitled “Sharing Teaching Innovations”.  A broad spectrum of topics has been covered and found by committee members to be quite useful.

· Biennium 2 Subcommittee has discussed evaluation of clinical skills throughout the curriculum, including incorporation of Sim Man type encounters and standardization of clinical skills throughout the curriculum

· We have begun greater communication between the 1st and 2nd biennium subcommittees toward the goal of better integration of biennia

· Other topics involving considerable ongoing discussion include:

· Professionalism – how to measure, monitor, teach, etc.

· Clerkship capacity – what is the maximal number of students a clerkship can handle, and how does that impact scheduling, educational opportunities, etc

· Closely related to the above is outpatient preceptors – how to recruit, maintain, etc.

· Electronic Medical record – both from the aspect of its impact on teaching documentation skills and the special ethics of utilizing it (cut and paste, etc.)

· Student feedback on courses and faculty – how to teach and encourage helpful/useful feedback as part of professional development

· Career counseling for students

· ACLS in curriculum – has become an issue as some schools are requiring completion for 4th year electives, and some residencies are requiring completion before beginning residency

End of report
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Boonshoft School of Medicine

Faculty Development Committee

Report to the Faculty

May 21, 2009
The Faculty Development Committee reviewed and approved nominations for the Faculty Mentor Award, faculty promotions, and university faculty awards.

Faculty Mentor Award

The committee selected Glenn Hamilton, M.D., and Lawrence Prochaska, Ph.D. as recipients of the 2008 Mentor Award.

Promotion

The committee reviewed the following faculty who were approved at the university level. Promotions become effective July 1, 2009.

	Promotion to Professor

	
Family Medicine and Geriatrics
	
Orthopaedic Surgery

	

Philip Whitecar, M.D.
	

Richard Laughlin, M.D.



Michael Prayson, M.D.

	
	

	Promotion to Associate Professor

	
Emergency Medicine
	
Internal Medicine and Pediatrics

	

Mark Gebhart, M.D.
	

Marc Raslich, M.D.

	
	

	
Family Medicine
	
Pathology and Surgery

	

Teresa Zryd, M.D.
	

Paul Koles, M.D.

	
	

	
Internal Medicine
	
Pharmacology and Toxicology

	

Steven Burdette, M.D.
	

Richard Simman, M.D.

	

Bilal Ezzeddine, M.D.
	

	
	
Psychiatry

	
	

Julie Gentile, M.D.


University Faculty Awards

The committee recommended two faculty for presidential awards – Distinguished Professor of Professional Service and Early Career Achievement. Dana Duren (community health) received the Early Career Achievement award.

Continuances

	
	Fully Affiliated
	Partially Affiliated

	8th
	0
	1

	7th
	3
	11

	6th
	2
	19

	5h
	5
	21

	4th
	2
	29

	3rd
	2
	18

	2nd
	4
	31

	1st
	6
	30
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Boonshoft School of Medicine

Nominating Committee

Report to the Faculty

May 21, 2009

2009 Standing Committee Election Results

Total ballots returned = 209 (199 were valid) 

The following faculty were elected to the standing committees.

Admissions



Ashley Fernandes, M.D., Ph.D. 

Michael Ruff, M.D. 

Bylaws

Margaret Dunn, M.D.

James Ouellette, D.O.

Executive

Ann Burke, M.D.

John Czachor, M.D.

Faculty Curriculum
Linda Barney, M.D.

Faculty Development

Nicole Borges, Ph.D.

James Brown, M.D.

Janice Duke, M.D.

Larry Lawhorne, M.D.

Ronald Markert, Ph.D.


Nominating

Steven Burdette, M.D.

Maria Nanagas, M.D.

Larry Ream, Ph.D.

Teresa Zryd, M.D.

Research

Larry Amesse, M.D., Ph.D.

Ira Leffak, Ph.D.

Sonia Michail, M.D.

Paula Termuhlen, M.D.

Student Promotions

Karen Kirkham, M.D.

Raymond Ten Eyck, M.D.
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WRIGHT STATE UNIVERSITY BOONSHOFT SCHOOL OF MEDICINE

REPORT TO THE FACULTY

RESEARCH COMMITTEE

MAY 21, 2009

WSU Research Challenge (Fall 2008):

· The Research Committee reviewed and ranked 16 proposals for funding consideration.

· 6 proposals were highly recommended for funding to the Associate Dean for Research Affairs.  Final decisions were made with the Vice President of Research.

· At the University level, the competition involved 50 proposals of which 13 were funded.  The total funding for these awards was nearly $246,000.

· Of the 13 award announcements, 4 were from the Boonshoft School of Medicine and totaled $72,303.

F. Javier Alvarez-Leefmans – Pharmacology & Toxicology
$16,268

Michael I. Leffak – Biochemistry & Molecular Biology
$20,625

James B. Lucot – Pharmacology & Toxicology
$13,125

Robert W. Putnam – Neuroscience, Cell Biology & Physiology
$21,925

Boonshoft School of Medicine Seed Grants (Winter 2009):

· The Research Committee reviewed 17 applications:

· 
Early Stage Investigator – 2

· 
Emerging Science – 9

· 
Medical Education – 6
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BOONSHOFT SCHOOL OF MEDICINE 

STUDENT PROMOTIONS COMMITTEE

REPORT TO FACULTY

JUNE, 2008 TO MAY, 2009

During the period of June, 2008 to May, 2009, the following actions were taken by the Student Promotions Committee:

1.
Reviewed academic records and granted conditional permission to two Yr. 2 students to complete course requirements and exams
2.
Denied one Yr. 1 student extension of medical leave; required student to withdraw and apply for readmission when medical problems are resolved 
3.
Denied petition of one Yr. 3 student to repeat three clerkships only; required student to repeat entire Third Year 

4.
Granted five-month enrollment extension to one Yr. 4 student to complete graduation requirements 
5.
Dismissed two Yr. 2 students due to academic failures
6.
Selected Nominees for the Academy of Medicine Awards

7.
Allowed one Yr. 4 student a 30-day extension of the Student Policy deadline to appeal a clerkship grade 
8.
Required two Yr. 1 students to repeat the year
9.
Approved the Class of 2009 for graduation

10.
Granted permission for 12 students to take additional extramural electives during the    fourth year

11.
Reviewed Yr. 1 & 2 students with academic concerns for possible SPC action

Attachment 8
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Wright State University Boonshoft School of Medicine

Statement of Institutional Support for Graduate Medical Education

The Wright State University Boonshoft School of Medicine is committed to excellence in both education and medical care.  As a sponsoring institution for graduate medical education, the School of Medicine is responsible for providing an organized educational program to facilitate the resident's ethical, professional, and personal development. Through its curricula, evaluation, and supervision, our programs ensure the highest quality of safety and care for patients.   Recognizing its obligation to GME, the School commits to secure the necessary educational, financial, and human resources to support quality educational programs.  

The School, a premiere example of a community-based medical school, collaborates with our region's health care institutions, agencies, and practitioners. The School’s mission embodies the following:

1. striving for excellence in the graduate medical education of physicians; 

2. nurturing an academic environment, which advances lifelong learning and research; and 

3. being responsive to and an integral part of the community. 

Our overall commitment is to educate physicians who are dedicated and capable of practicing medicine at the highest level of excellence in their chosen specialty.

Approved by the Graduate Medical Education Committee on March 26, 2009

Approved by the Boonshoft School of Medicine Executive Committee on April 16, 2009

Approved by the Faculty of Medicine on May 21, 2009
_original is signed___________________

____________________
Robert Smith, M.D.




Date

Chair, Graduate Medical Education Committee

_ ___________________​​​​_____________

____________________

Howard Part, M.D.




Date

Dean, Boonshoft School of Medicine





_________________________________

____________________
Steven Angle, Ph.D.




Date

Provost, Wright State University
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